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The Honorable Larry Gossett






March 8, 2007
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

The proposed package of legislation, comprised of three separate ordinances and three motions, would authorize the issuance of limited tax general obligation (LTGO) bonds in a total amount not to exceed $575 million (the “refunding bonds”) for the purpose of refunding outstanding bonds associated with the county’s general purpose debt, the Kingdome debt, and the county’s regional wastewater treatment system.   

The county works closely with its financial advisor, Seattle Northwest, to identify opportunities to reduce debt service on its outstanding debt through the issuance of refunding bonds.  In December 2006, this exercise identified that a 25 basis point decline in interest rates from the level prevailing at that time would allow the county to achieve the required savings targets by refunding a significant portion of its outstanding bonds (the “refunding candidates”).

In identifying such opportunities, the county looks to achieve a target level of debt service savings for two types of refundings.  For “advance refundings” (those undertaken more than 
3-months prior to the first call date of the refunded bonds), the county has established a savings target equal to 5 percent or more of the present value of the refunded bonds.  For “current refundings” (those undertaken within 3-months or after the first call date of the refunded bonds), the county uses the same 5 percent savings target on refunded bonds with nine or more years to maturity.  As the remaining term to maturity gets shorter, however, progressively lower savings thresholds of 1 to 4 percent may be acceptable for current refundings.
It is considered prudent to authorize the issuance of all of the proposed refunding bonds at this time so the county can move quickly to take advantage of any renewed downward move in interest rates.  Failure to adopt this legislation would deprive the county of the opportunity to reduce its future debt service obligations when interest rates decline again in the future.

The need for three separate ordinances is necessitated by the fact that the security for the proposed refunding bonds differs according to the security that backs the various outstanding refunding candidates.  The first ordinance would authorize the issuance of refunding bonds in an amount not to exceed $75 million backed solely by the full faith and credit of the county.  These bonds would be issued to refund certain outstanding various purpose LTGO bond issues, which were used to finance, among others, various facilities projects, open space acquisitions, airport capital improvements and roads projects.  
The second ordinance would authorize the issuance of refunding bonds in an amount not to exceed $60 million backed by a pledge of the revenues of the hotel-motel tax in addition to the full faith and credit of the county.  These bonds would be issued to refund a portion of the county’s outstanding Kingdome-related bonds.  
The third ordinance would authorize the issuance of refunding bonds in an amount not to exceed $440 million backed by a pledge of the revenues of county’s sewer system in addition to the full faith and credit of the county.  These bonds would be issued to refund outstanding bonds of the county’s wastewater treatment division.

The ordinances would delegate authority to the Director of the Finance and Business Operations Division to determine, in consultation with the county’s financial advisors, the timing and method of any sale of the refunding bonds pursuant to this authorization and which of the refunding candidates should be refunded.

Draft sale motions that would accept the winning bids or purchase contracts for, and confirm the terms of, each series of the refunding bonds are also included in this legislative package for prior committee consideration.  On the days of any sales, a revised version of the relevant sale motion will be brought before the council.
If you have questions regarding this legislation, please call Ken Guy, Director of the Finance and Business Operations Division, at 206-684-1935, or Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst in the Treasury Operations Section, at 206-296-1168.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims
King County Executive
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